BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, March 18, 2024
[image: image1.png]




ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pamela Tibbetts and Cliff Cray; Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring (c) reputation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Cliff Cray, Tom Gauthier, Pam Tibbetts and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Chairman Trombley to seal the non-public minutes RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring (c) reputation of the March 18, 2024 nonpublic meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Cliff Cray, Pam Tibbetts, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen March 4 & 7, 2024 meeting was submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending March 18, 2024 in the amount of $162,759.29 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending March 14, 2024 in the amount of $1,176,164.03 ($1,000,000.00 to the school and $176,164.03 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Veteran’s Credits to Joseph Mailloux map and lot 020-039-020-C, Walter Mokray map and lot 028-038-104, Ryan Cygan map and lot 022-065 and additional service connected total disability to Arnold Towle, map and lot 023-021-01 and Erick Dollard map and lot 017-006-016 were submitted for approval. 

Land Use Tax Form to Kimball Crossing LLC for map and lot 016-038 in the amount of $23,000.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove minutes from the Selectmen 4 & 7, 2024 meeting from the consent calendar.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the minutes from the Selectmen 4, 2024 meeting.  

Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.   Motion carried 4-1.  Selectman Cray abstained.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the minutes from the Selectmen 7, 2024 meeting.  

Seconded by Chairman Trombley.   Motion carried 2-0. Selectmen Jordan, Tibbetts and Cray abstained.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Consent Calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.   Motion carried 5-0.
BUSINESS
POLICE

Purchase Orders #564 & #565 to McFarland Ford Sales Inc. for two 2023 Police Ford Explorers in the amount of $45,795.00 each were submitted for approval.  
Discussion with Police Chief Michael Wallace regarding increasing detail rates continued.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to increase the Epping detail rates by $5.00 to use for cruisers.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve purchase order #564 to McFarland Ford Sales Inc. for a 2023 Police Ford Explorer in the amount of $45,795.00 to be paid from the detail revolving fund.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #565 to McFarland Ford Sales Inc. for a 2023 Police Ford Explorers in the amount of $45,795.00 paid from the town budget.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
FIRE

Purchase Order #570 to Zoll Medical Equipment Corporation for a ventilator with supplies in the amount of $19,330.37 was submitted for approval.  

Chairman Trombley would like a list created for budget purposes of purchases to be made to fit out ambulances.  The master plan is being reviewed by Mike Nickerson and the Board will be apprised with his findings at the next BOS meeting.
Motion by Selectman Jordon to approve purchase order #570 to Zoll Medical Equipment Corporation for a Ventilator with supplies in the amount of $19,330.37.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Address changes on 911 at Soaring Hawk LLC map and lot 030-050 on 38 Ladd’s Lane to #32-#40 for eight buildings were submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the address changes from 911 at Soaring Hawk LLC map and lot 030-050 on 38 Ladd’s Lane to #32-#40 for eight buildings.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
HIGHWAY -SIDEWALK RESTORATION PROJECT
Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold discussed the sidewalk restoration project on Water Street.  The brick sidewalk is down three inches.  The sidewalk has been disturbed due to a drainage issue. Mr. Reinhold asked for guidance regarding fixing the sidewalk the way it was with brick, cement or asphalt.  They were built with a Community Block Grant and research will need to be done on the grant.  Mr. Reinhold should start getting some price comparisons.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the sidewalk restoration decision until the next meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold requested permission to continue with the paving contract for 2024.  He will bring a purchase order for paving to the next meeting.
7:30 46 MARTIN ROAD 
Owner of 46 Martin Road Tom Prieto (owner Robert Singer was absent) and Attorney Amy Manzelli came before the Board of Selectmen to open communication and reset cooperation during this project.  He began giving a brief overview on the 275 units being built.   Work force housing will be 20% of the units.  Workforce Housing must be “affordable” to households with a total income of $66,540.00 or less. This would mean a rent of $1,663 with heat included for a two bedroom.  These numbers come from HUD and NH Housing.  Discussion continued. 
Mr. Prieto would like permission to speak to the Town Administrator and other department heads as needed for technical reviews.  There is also an issue with the Sewer Department that he needs information on, such as the moratorium.  Town of Epping Attorney Eric Maher commented having technical reviews is not out of order.  Chairman Trombley would like to create an advisory committee but that might not be feasible for Mr. Prieto.   Attorney Maher and Town Administrator Jake Roger will create a plan and get back to the Board and Mr. Prieto.
RECREATION

The Summer Camp Scholarship Program Policy was reviewed.  The household income and eligibility amounts have changed.  The application process will go through the financial assistance office as before.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the Summer Camp Scholarship Program Policy.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
TOWN REPORTS
There are only 25 town reports left after ordering 500 reports at $4.94 each.  To order 50 reports the cost would be $11.69 each.  Town Administrator Jake Roger will advertise asking residents to bring town reports back for reuse and recycle instead of throwing them away.  Reordering will be held off for now.
COLA RAISES
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the 4% COLA increase will be for everyone excluding the Police Union, W&S and Library personnel.  Those departments decide on their own increases.  Mr. Roger asked if the increase could be effective March 29, 2024 instead of April 1st as it is the end of a pay period.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the 4% COLA increases for all employees excluding the Police Union, W&S and Library personnel effective March 29, 2024.  Seconded by Selectman Cray.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the 4% COLA for the Fire Department on the base pay plus adjustments and just the base pay for new hires contingent on previous minutes aligning with that concept.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-1.  Selectman Gauthier voted nay.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the 4% COLA for the Fire Department on base pay only if the minutes are contrary to the previous vote.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
POST 51 REQUEST
The Richard A. Mitchell Post No. 51 requested an increase of the Memorial Day Parade Town contribution from $1,500.00 to $2,000.00 due to the price of supplies increasing was submitted for approval.  There is not enough money in the budget to contribute $2,000.00.  That may be raised by private donated funds.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the decision on the town contribution to the Memorial Day Parade fund at the Richard A. Mitchell Post No. 51 until the budget can be reviewed.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
STORMWATER
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained that the EPA is requesting an Adaptive Management Plan for nitrogen removal from Epping.  The town could refuse to develop this plan but may face stricter permit limits at the wastewater plant.  Mr. Roger will acquire quotes and report back to the Board.
ELECTRIC AGREEMENT
Town Administrator Jake Roger requested guidance regarding the electric rate with Constellation.  If we accept their contract, the town will need to opt out of the new energy coalition, and their rates hasn’t been reported yet. 
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the electric rate decision until the Town hears from the energy coalition.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
SELECTMEN RE-ORGANIZATION

Chairman

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to nominate and approve Selectman Trombley as Chairman of the Board of Selectmen.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan. Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Trombley abstained. 

Vice-Chairman

Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Gauthier as Vice-Chairman of the Board of Selectmen.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Gauthier abstained. 

Planning Board

Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Gauthier as representative to the Planning Board.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Gauthier abstained. 
Alternate to the Planning Board

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to nominate and approve Selectman Tibbetts as alternate representative to the Planning Board.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan. Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Tibbetts abstained. 

Budget Committee

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to nominate and approve Chairman Trombley as representative to the Budget Committee.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Chairman Trombley abstained. 

Alternate to Budget Committee

Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Gauthier as alternate representative to the Budget Committee.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Gauthier abstained. 

OVERSIGHT ASSIGNMENTS

Library Representative 

Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Tibbetts as oversight to the Library.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Tibbetts abstained. 

Water/Sewer Oversight

Motion by Selectman Jordan to nominate and approve Selectman Cray as oversight to the Water and Sewer.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.   Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Cray abstained. 

Public Works
Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Cray as oversight to Public Works.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier. Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Cray abstained. 

Recreation Commission

Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Jordan as oversight to the Recreation Commission.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts   Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Jordan abstained.  

Police and Fire
Motion by Selectman Jordan to nominate and approve Selectman Tibbetts as oversight to the Police and Fire Departments.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier. Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Cray abstained. 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Jordan as alternate oversight to the Police and Fire Departments.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier. Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Jordan abstained. 
ETV 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to nominate and approve Selectman Jordan as oversight to Epping ETV.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Jordan abstained.  

Chairman Trombley is a member of the Conservation Commission and will report on any issues.  
Town Administrator Jake Roger submitted new Rules of Procedures for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to table the acceptance of the Rules of Procedures to the April 1st meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR REPORT
Town Administrator Jake Roger 

Town Administrator Jake Roger reported the hiring of an engineer did not pass.  We still need office space should the need arise.  Chairman Trombley would like to find a grant to fund an engineer.  Mr. Roger will look into pricing to move the breakroom to the back hallway and use the existing breakroom as an office.
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained that Certa-Pro provided a quote of $8,600.00 to paint the meeting room ceiling and was the lowest quote of three.  Would the Board like to move forward with this improvement?  Mr. Roger will provide a purchase order for the painting.

Town Administrator Jake Roger stated the High School Seniors would like permission to hang the graduation class banners on the phone polls.  They do have permission from Eversource.  

Motion by Chairman Trombley giving permission to the senior class to hang their banners through town as long as they are removed by the start of the next school year.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier. Motion carried 5-0.  
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced there will be a recount taking place this Wednesday at 6PM on Article #14 in the upstairs meeting room.
Town Administrator Jake Roger welcomed Selectman Cray to the Board of Selectmen.  

Town Administrator Jake Roger has a quote for Canobie Lake Park with catering for an employee outing.  There are 133 Full Time and Part Time employees to invite on Juneteenth.  Mr. Roger will send out a signup sheet soon and have a better number of people.
Town Administrator Jake Roger provided a vendor’s permit for J&S Catering Food Truck to serve at the Seacoast Soccer Fields.  The first weekend of the license was last weekend and then this coming weekend.  They will pay for both weekends. Food trucks are new for the Soccer Fields.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the vendors permit for J&S Catering Food Truck to serve at the Seacoast Soccer Fields.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier. Motion carried 5-0.  
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier
Selectman Gauthier thanked the voters for supporting him at the polls.  
Selectman Gauthier asked if the letter from the AG’s office was followed up on regarding holding the voting at the Allen Gym instead of the O’Day Gym. Town Administrator Jake Roger will follow up with the school. Resident Michael Fecteau added the school should respond to the health concerns from the residents, this is a reasonable request.  Chairman Trombley would like the total for Police and Fire details.  Town Administrator Jake Roger will follow up with the school with a formal request to “do the right thing”.

Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbetts discussed the sidewalk on Main Street.  It is unsafe due to the slant and uneven bricks.  A handicapped parking space needs to be added.
Selectman Tibbetts announced the next Memorial Day Parade will be on the 27th at the Legion.  The wreaths have been ordered, flower pots for the garden club purchased and a Gold Star mother contacted.  Letter of Intent to be in the parade will be ready soon.

Selectman Cliff Cray
Selectmen Cray appreciated all the votes for him.  He will work hard to learn the job.  Thanks for voting.

Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan congratulated Selectmen Gauthier and welcomed Selectman Cray to the Board.  He stated this was the best voter turnout and he is glad to see some new names on the ballot.  Democracy is at work.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley reported there were 1631 voters this year and 937 last year.  There was a big turnout for town votes, 25% of the population.  Selectman Tibbetts thanked Chairman Trombley for organizing counting the ballots.   Chairman Trombley thanked Tom Dwyer for helping count the ballots and keeping the process run smooth with Moderator Adam Munguia.  
PUBLIC COMMENT
Grace Lavoie thanked all the ballot clerks.  They were “spot” on with their numbers. Ms. Lavoie thanked Town Clerk Erika Robinson and Deputy Town Clerk Michele Murphy for their hard work during this voting process.  

Chairman Trombley added this was Moderator Adam Munguia second voting in the O’Day Gym and he is still a new moderator.  This was a massive improvement from the January voting. 
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Meeting adjourned at 10:00 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard

Executive Secretary

_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
________________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman

_______________________________

Cliff Cray, Selectman
Dated:   April 1, 2024
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